
REPORT FROM THE 

FINANCE AND PERSONNEL COMMITTEE 

 The Finance and Personnel Committee met on Wednesday, August 30, 2017, at Middle 

Tennessee State University.  Chairman Joey Jacobs called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. 

(CDT).  Roll call was taken with the following Committee members physically present at the 

time of roll call: Board Chairman Steve Smith and Tony Johnston.  Committee members 

participating telephonically were: Joey Jacobs, Darrell Freeman, Pete Delay, and J.B. Baker.  

Trustees Pamela Wright and Christine Karbowiak joined the meeting telephonically.  Also 

present at the meeting were Sidney A. McPhee, President; Alan Thomas, Vice President for 

Business and Finance; Heidi Zimmerman, University Counsel and Board Secretary; Joe Bales, 

Vice President for University Advancement; Bruce Petryshak, Vice President for Information 

Technology and Chief Information Officer; and Dr. Debra Sells, Vice President for Student Affairs 

and Vice Provost for Enrollment and Academic Services.   

Pursuant to T.C.A. §8-44-108(c)(3), as several Committee members were participating 

telephonically, those Committee members were individually asked the following questions by 

Ms. Zimmerman: (1) “Can you hear those present in the room clearly;” and, (2) “Is anyone else 

present in the room with you?”  The first question was responded to in the affirmative by all.  

All responses to the second question indicated no additional individuals present were with 

those Committee members.  Those physically present at the meeting were asked the additional 

following question by Ms. Zimmerman: “Are you able to hear the Committee members present 

on the phone clearly?”  The response was in the affirmative.   

Ms. Zimmerman stated that a quorum of the Committee was not physically present but 

that a quorum existed with the inclusion of those members participating by telephone.  In 

accordance with T.C.A. §8-44-108(b)(2), the necessity of proceeding with a meeting without a 

physical quorum required a determination by the Committee of the necessity for the meeting.  

Ms. Zimmerman presented the following facts to support the meeting’s necessity:  

(1)  An agenda item concerned the presentation of a second capital outlay project for 

funding that must be presented to the Tennessee Higher Education Commission by September 



15, 2017.  This item must be approved by the Committee in order to bring the matter to the full 

Board of Trustees for approval at its September 12, 2017 meeting.  Thus, the THEC submittal 

deadline necessitated the meeting;  

(2)  The 2017-18 Academic Year began on August 28, 2017, and a permanent Provost is 

needed by the University to coincide with that date as closely as possible.  Dr. McPhee 

recommends the permanent appointment of Dr. Mark Byrnes as Provost.  The Committee must 

accept this recommendation and forward it to the full Board for acceptance.  The Board next 

meets on September 12, 2017; and  

(3)  There was not adequate time for all trustees to be physically present for the 

meeting to form a quorum.   

Based on the aforementioned facts, Chairman Jacobs requested a motion to determine that  

necessity has been established to hold this meeting.  The motion was made by Board Chairman 

Smith and seconded by Trustee Johnston. Committee Chairman Jacobs requested a roll call vote 

on the motion.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried unanimously.  Necessity for 

the meeting was established and the meeting then proceeded. 

Chairman Jacobs called the Committee’s attention to the first item on the agenda 

regarding the permanent appointment of the Provost.  Dr. McPhee provided a summary of Dr. 

Byrnes’ qualifications, which included: (1) many years of service to MTSU; (2) his being a native 

resident of Tennessee; (3) his academic teaching and scholarship; and (4) his job performance 

to date as Interim Provost.  Chairman Jacobs called for a motion to approve the appointment of 

Dr. Byrnes as Provost.  The motion was made by Trustee Freeman and seconded by Trustee 

Johnston.  Prior to a roll call vote on the motion by the Trustees, Chairman Jacobs inquired of 

Ms. Zimmerman if there were any regulations by the State that might impede the approval of 

Dr. Byrnes.  Ms. Zimmerman explained that there was nothing, from State regulations, to 

prevent the approval.  Trustee Johnston commented that Dr. Byrnes was a good choice and 

that faculty feedback concerning Dr. Byrnes was favorable.  Board Chairman Smith called for 

the question on the vote.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion to approve the 

appointment of Dr. Byrnes to the permanent position of University Provost was unanimous.  

See Attachment 1. 



Chairman Jacobs introduced the second agenda item concerning the capital outlay 

construction project of the Mechatronics Engineering Building.  Prior to the discussion of the 

second agenda item, Trustee Lindsey Weaver arrived at the meeting.  Mr. Thomas provided a 

brief introduction on the project and explained that with the passing of the FOCUS Act and 

changes in the way THEC ranks capital projects, the Committee’s recommendation for approval, 

and the full Board’s approval of the recommendation, was required.  Patti Miller, Assistant Vice 

President for Campus Planning, discussed the details of the capital project, which included: (1) 

the relocation of 30 faculty offices; (2) chiller-plant expansion; (3) newly constructed labs and 

classrooms equipped with advanced technology; (4) a plan for projected student enrollment 

growth in the Mechatronics and Engineering programs; and (5) integration of the new building 

with the Math and Sciences corridors of campus.  Ms. Miller additionally discussed the $54M 

cost of the project, of which $45M is funded by the State and $9M is provided from matched 

gift funds.  Ms. Miller explained that building construction costs also were inflated through year 

2020 at a rate of 3.5 percent annually to accommodate for inflation.  The total project cost also 

was compared to similar types of buildings at other universities; namely, Texas A & M 

University and a university in Ontario, according to Ms. Miller.  Chairman Jacobs called for a 

motion to approve submission of the capital outlay project to THEC.  The motion was made by 

Board Chairman Smith and seconded by Trustee Freeman.  Chairman Jacobs asked for 

discussion.  Trustee Johnston commented on the high growth and demand for graduates in the 

fields of Mechatronics and Engineering.  Dr. McPhee explained that the project was presented 

to the Committee quickly because THEC granted MTSU permission to submit a second project 

for this fiscal year and additionally agreed to help accelerate the review process of this 

proposal.  Chairman Jacobs asked for a roll call vote on submitting the capital outlay project. 

The Committee members voted unanimously in support of the project and the motion carried 

to submit a second capital outlay project to THEC (Mechatronics Engineering Building).  See 

Attachment 2. 

The meeting adjourned at 2:31 p.m. (CDT). 

Respectfully submitted, 

Finance and Personnel Committee 
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DB70 form - Project Request

1 Department: Tennessee Board of Regents 332.60
Institution: Middle Tennessee State University
Project: Mechatronics Engineering Building
City/County: Murfreesboro/Rutherford

2 Fiscal Year: 2018/ 2019

3 X Capital Outlay New Reno/Maint 0
Capital Maintenance 92,000 Gross Sq.Ft. 0
Disclosure 48,000 Net Sq.Ft. 5,000

X Designer Required 391.00 Cost/Sq.Ft. 0.00

4 Project Description:
Design and construct a facility for Mechatronics Engineering and related programs.  Site preparation includes demolition of  
the Abernathy and Ezell buildings. Provide renovations to relocate 2 recording studios and offices currently located in Ezell.  
Abernathy is currently vacant, and the 2nd and 3rd floors of Ezell are vacant.   Construct addition to Satellite Chiller Plant to 
house new 1500 ton chiller. Request CM/GC construction delivery.

5 Total Project Allocation Estimated Construction Cost: 35,972,000.00

36,000,000.00 36,000,000.00 Building Construction
6,775,000.00 6,775,000.00 Site & Utilities, Demo Exist’g. Bldgs.

225,000.00 225,000.00 Renovation
43,000,000.00 43,000,000.00 Bid Target
1,500,000.00 1,500,000.00 Contingency: 3.49 3.49 percent

44,500,000.00 44,500,000.00 M.A.C.C. 2,396,758.00

2,409,939.00 1.00 2,409,939.00 Fee: 5.38597430 New
6,000,000.00 6,000,000.00 Movable Equipment New

350,000.00 350,000.00            Commissioning Renovation

250,000.00 250,000.00            Precon Services Multi-Part

490,061.00 490,061.00 Administration & Miscellaneous Fixed

54,000,000.00 54,000,000.00 Total Cost

6 Funding Request: THIS REQUEST
45,000,000.00 45,000,000.00 STATE funds 1

0.00 0.00 FEDERAL funds
9,000,000.00 9,000,000.00 Local and Institutional Funds Gift Funds

7 Sources of Available Funding: fund year description
already approved for 0.00
existing SBC project 0.00

0.00 0.00
plus This Request 0.00

54,000,000.00 0.00

8 SBC Action: If an existing project, SBC Project No.: n/a

9 Designer: t b a
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Proposed Capital Outlay Project 
MTSU Mechatronics Engineering 

08.30.2017 

Project Summary 

Design and construct new facilities for the Mechatronics Engineering pro-
gram. The project scope includes new labs, classrooms, offices and sup-
port spaces, demolition of Abernathy and Ezell buildings, and relocation 
of two recording studios and faculty offices currently in Ezell.  The project 
requires an addition to the Satellite Chiller Plant and a 1500 ton chiller.   

Description 

Area – Approximately 48,000 net s.f. / 92,000 gross s.f. 
Location – Designated site shown in 2016 Master Plan, corner of Alumni 
Drive and Blue Raider Drive at the site of Abernathy and Ezell buildings 
Status - Preplanning 

Programs Served 

 Major – Mechatronics, 237 Full Time Undergraduates, 28 Part 
Time Undergraduate = 265 TOTAL 

 Major - Engineering Technology, 328 Full Time Undergraduates, 
11 Full Time Graduate, 77 Part Time Undergraduate, 5 Part Time 
Graduate = 421 TOTAL 

Concentrations: 
- Computer engineering technology 
- Electro-Mechanical Technology 
- Engineering systems technology 
- Mechanical Engineering Technology 
- Pre-Engineering 

Master Plan 

The 2016 Master Plan located the program in close proximity in anticipa-
tion of developing a “Science Corridor of Innovation” neighborhood on 
the south edge of the academic core.  The plan accommodates land area 
for new facilities for Math and Computer Science, Engineering Technol-
ogy and Concrete and Construction Management.   



Migration Spaces 

The program is currently located in Voorhies, in the Midgett Building, and 
also two Mechatronics Labs and 6 offices are in the newly renovated Da-
vis Science building.  There are multiple offices and two recording studios 
in Ezell Hall.  Ezell and Abernathy are planned for demolition prior to the 
start of construction to prepare for the site, and the recording studios are 
planned to be relocated to Jones Hall as part of the project.  

Total Project Cost  

$45,000,000 State Funds 
$  9,000,000 Gift Funds 
$54,000,000 Total Project Cost 

Project Planning 

 Perkins+Will – 2016 Master Plan 
 Perkins+Will – Preplanning services for review of program assumptions, costs per space type 

based on similar University Engineering Technology buildings 
 Inflation index projection to 2020 approximately 3.5% annually 
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